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The Board of Trustees of Concord Township met on Thursday, August 12, 2010 at the Concord Township Fire Station.  Chairman Koch called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  The roll was called and in attendance were Trustees Karen Koch, Bart Johnson and Joe Garrett.  The minutes from the previous meeting were read.  Mr. Johnson moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to accept the minutes as read.  Vote: Koch, yes; Johnson, yes; Garrett, yes.

Old Business

Fiscal Officer Jill Davis and Fire Chief Todd Cooper met with a representative from Frank Gates to discuss the township’s worker’s compensation group rating program renewal.  The township’s renewal fee has decreased the past several years due to payroll and claims ratios.  The renewal for 2010 has been further reduced to $3,000.00.  A group rating program was started this spring by another company but has not followed BWC guidelines.  Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve the group rating program renewal through Frank Gates for the annual fee of $3,000.00.  Vote: 3-0.
Bill Adams is still working with the Tartan Fields HOA to remedy the hazardous conditions at his Brodie Blvd property.  He is asking the HOA to help fund the removal of the house foundation.  Chairman Koch will follow up on this project.
Trustee Garrett and Chief Cooper will meet the website company tomorrow about design ideas.

Trustee Johnson reported the new township building is scheduled for completion around November 23, 2010.  The project is currently about three days behind schedule.  The roof will be installed next week, half of the rolled steel for the roof has been delivered, and the windows were delivered today.  Two change orders were received for approval:  1- a dumpster modification for additional materials, two sets of chain link gates with slates in the amount of $3,245.00.  More information will be sought before action taken.  2-addition of a 2,000 gallon septic dosing tank with pump and timer, pump and crush old lift station, trenching and backfilling of hole for one inch conduit to lift station in the amount of $8,450.00.  Mr. Johnson moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to approve the second change order as described above for $8,450.00.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
The county’s Home Road widening project was re-bid and the project was scheduled for the second week of September and should finish around October 15, 2010.  

The Trustees thanked National Contracting Group for the continuing status reports that are sent to them weekly on the township building project.  NCG is doing a great job.

Trustee Garrett discussed the county’s future Harriott Road roundabout project.  Resident Darren Webb’s main concern is how the county will deter drivers from pulling into the two residential driveways that would be on the back side of the roundabout.  He also sees another dangerous issue as traffic comes around the turn prior to and into the roundabout on Harriott Road.  The trustees confirmed the phase one bridge project on Harriott would be installed with a four foot berm for future pathways.
New Business

Trustee Garrett discussed cemetery deed holders who wish to sell-back their cemetery graves.  Mr. Garrett then moved to adopt a Resolution to buy back two Oller Cemetery graves in Lot 264 (graves 3-4) in addition to the two graves from the last meeting, Lot 265 (graves 1-2).  All four graves are owned by family members Ethier and Knapp.  Mr. Johnson seconded the motion to adopt this Resolution.  Upon roll call vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

It was made a matter of record that Oller Cemetery graves were sold in the following sections: Lot 227, Grave 2; Lot 228, Grave 1-2; Lot 323, Graves 2-4.  

Trustee Garrett discussed the current rules which state non-township residents may not purchase graves, and would like to see more burial guidelines in place for graves purchased by township residents.  Garrett suggested future action on other cemetery issues: Woolpert Company performing more burial ground surveying, grave markers being updated and re-set due to cemetery layout issues, graves still available for purchase, and the reclaiming of old deeds.

Information was received from Preservation Parks for the 2011 Community Park Improvement Grant (CPIG) program.  Trustee Johnson moved to adopt a Resolution to participate in the 2011 CPIG program and abide by the terms thereof, for the purpose of the construction of a second tennis court at Concord Township Park due to the growing demand of the tennis facility.  Therefore, the township acknowledges:  it owns the land upon which the project would be performed; it accepts the maintenance and operational costs of the project after completion including installation and maintenance of CPIG-funded signage; it has the ability to finance the complete project until reimbursement with grant funds be approved and will match a minimum of twenty-five percent of the total project cost; it will comply with all laws, regulations and deadlines during such project; and it ensures the facility remain open and accessible to the general public.  Paid invoices would be submitted to Preservation Parks for reimbursement of the completed project by November 20, 2011.  Trustee Garrett seconded the motion to adopt a Resolution to participate in the 2011 CPIG program.  Upon roll call vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
Fire Department

Chief Cooper noted the department will have a training fire this Saturday, August 14 at a house on Cook Road.  It was also noted firefighter Bill Arehart’s son passed away after a battle with cancer.
Trustee Johnson presented the 2010 Firefighter's Union contract for approval, that was distributed to Trustees at the previous meeting.  Johnson moved and Garrett seconded to approve the 2010 contract between Concord Township and the IAFF#3755 firefighter’s union including all covenants within and retroactive to January 1, 2010.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Due to the Fire Chief position not a part of the Union, Johnson moved and Garrett seconded to raise the Fire Chief’s salary five percent (same as within the firefighter’s union contract) retroactive to January 1, 2010.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Chairman Koch moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss a township personnel issue.  Trustee Garrett seconded this motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
Chairman Koch moved to return to Regular Session.  Trustee Johnson seconded this motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Trustee Johnson reported that through a conversation today, Zoning Inspector and Director of Operations, David Leitch, tendered his resignation by turning in his keys and walking off the job; with that, Johnson moved to accept Leitch’s verbal resignation, pending a written resignation.   Trustee Garrett seconded this motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.  Discussion continued regarding how to move forward due to the vacancy.  The Trustees will deal with complaints and issues as they come, until written resignation received and a part-time interim zoning inspector found.  Office assistant, Angie Ellerbrock, will be asked to fill in as part-time zoning boards secretary (next meeting Tuesday, August 17, 2010 at 7:00 p.m.).

Trustee Garrett noted he does not believe a zoning inspector should be involved in creating zoning regulations, only enforcing them.  He believes the township needs an inspector, but challenges the zoning commission to create the regulations as a board without zoning inspector involvement.  Zoning board member, Frank Niday, mentioned all zoning changes are presented to the full zoning commission and doesn’t think changes are made by the inspector.  The creation and enforcement of the regulations are different.
In regards to the township operations, Trustee Johnson sees a benefit of a full-time person that could do part-time zoning and part-time operations director.
Chairman Koch certified the Fiscal Officer provided the current financial reports for the township.  Completing business the Fiscal Officer certified funds have been appropriated and money is in the treasury to pay the bills.  Therefore, Ms. Koch moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to approve purchase orders and pending warrants #783-791, 7079-7139 totaling $422,101.39.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

As there was no further business Chairman Koch moved to adjourn.  Trustee Johnson seconded the motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.  Meeting adjourned.
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